First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, April 21, 2024
In person RE/Office Building - Parlor, with Zoom option available

In attendance: in person - Adeline and Mike Bailey, George Banziger, Vic Elam, Mark Krivchenia, Dawn Hewitt, Ginnie McNeil, and Rebecca Phillips; on Zoom - Jonathan Brier and Cindy Taylor.
Co-chair Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:35pm.
Minutes of the March meeting were approved as submitted. 
Review of recent activities

GSC Sunday service "What Can One Person Do?" was well received. Multiple speakers and participants were interesting and informative. Ginnie suggested a theme for any future service: nature as healing.
Earth Day Marietta benefitted from beautiful (although windy!) weather. The event was well attended, with lots of kids. Table activities (native plant seed packets and the tree and leaves project) went very well, although it was difficult to find time to share information about the native seeds. Rebecca Phillips suggested that there will be another opportunity to share at Harmar Days in July.
Common Ground, the documentary about health and climate change benefits from regenerative agriculture, will be screened today (April 21) at 2:30 p.m. in the social hall, hosted by GSC. Farmers Eric and Kayla Gibson from Sugar Butte Farm near Lowell will attend and share information in the discussion after the screening.  

Ecological Restoration projects - Mark Krivchenia 
Mark has scheduled a hike at the Broughton Nature Preserve beginning at 1:00 p.m. today.

The Native Plant Propagation Course held on April 13 at Broughton Nature Preserve, was successful and well-attended.

Mark's groups also participated at Earth Day and thought it was great.
Native Plant Sales in late May and early June in Marietta, Parkersburg and Athens. The Marietta sale will be held Saturday, June 1, at the Marietta Farmers Market. Plants will be supplied by Native Roots and Rural Action. GSC has agreed to help with sales, staffing some tables. 
Due to area flooding, the tree planting on Buckley Island has been rescheduled for next Saturday, April 27. A prep day for the planting is set for Tuesday, April 23, from 10–1. Mark and Vic Elam recommended that participants watch for scheduling updates, in case river conditions continue to be unfavorable.

Mark said that George Banziger had recommended a webinar sponsored by ReImagine Appalachia on restoration ecology work as a job opportunity, something that he thinks could lead to training at the college level. He would like to see a certification program in restorative ecology offered at local colleges. He said there is interest in the work at Washington State Community College. 

He is also connecting with other community groups such as Rural Action and Friends of Mountwood Park.
Dawn commented on the Biden administration's recent inclusion of conservation in the rule governing the use of public lands.
FaCT Ohio updates - Ginnie McNeil (Ginnie's full report at the end of the minutes)
Ginnie described FaCT Ohio's post card campaign directed toward legislators to promote Ohio's House bill (HB197) which would establish a pilot program in community solar in Ohio. She says the Inflation Reduction Act could provide funding for the program, making it more likely to pass in the Ohio legislature. Jonathan Brier commented that the bill would help keep production and tax revenues in the local economy, as well as eliminating transmission costs, and alleviating stresses of increased use of Artificial Intelligence on the overall grid. Ginnie said she had a good response on Earth Day, and encouraged anyone who had not completed a postcard to join in the campaign.

FaCTOhio has increased their efforts to develop a youth program statewide. They are concentrating on bringing college-age youth into their Brine Education program, and are currently looking for a summer intern. Dawn suggests making connection with Rob McMannus at Marietta College; Rebecca named Jason Halbleib, assistant director of a summer program for high school students, as a possible contact at Washington State College of Ohio. Ginnie had also contacted Kayla Engle, the coordinator for the Climate Ambassadors program through Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action.

Ginnie also mentioned discussion with a member of the United Congregational Church in Marietta, who expressed interest in starting a green program at their church. Dawn said we would welcome them to GSC.
MOVCA update - Cindy Taylor
Cindy expressed appreciation to GSC for helping with MOVCA's participation at Earth Day Marietta, sharing the pop-up and table, and arranging for space. MOVCA made contact and met with many people who share in efforts against climate change.   
MOVCA members will join Green Sanctuary for the screening of Common Ground at FUUSM later today. MOVCA is planning a follow-up panel discussion on regenerative agriculture at a later date.   
Updates: ReImagine Appalachia, CCL, OCEC/SAI, Devola pollinator project, Save Ohio Parks, Injection Wells - George Banziger (report at end)

Highlights from George’s report: 

CCL OH 6 CCL's table at Earth Day garnered seven prospective members. George's survey on climate change showed 32 alarmed, 23 concerned, 3 cautious, and zero dismissive.

With no representative to the US House, CCL OH6 has been considering setting up an "Appalachian Forum" to establish a relationship with Senators Vance and Brown. State CCL directors said this wouldn't represent the whole state, so it should be done "outside of CCL."

Two candidates are running for representative for OH 6: Michael Kripchack (D) and Michael Rulli (R); a special election in June will decide who will complete former rep Bill Johnson's term (through January 1, 2025). Both nominees will face off again in the November general election. GSC members were urged to learn of the candidates' positions on climate change.  
SAI/OCEC projects Director Dr. Tao has submitted several grant proposals to the Department of Energy for projects using the heat exchange technology. George said the data processing center is moving from bit-coin mining to AI. The operation was built as a demonstration project for the heat exchange technology, and Tao continues to look for usages that will help the community.
Devola pollinator corridor George continues to use Nextdoor Devola to promote a project to plant land disrupted by recent sewer line work in Devola with native pollinator seeds. George reported progress, with some participants moving from interest to commitment.
Injection Wells No update on the legal case that Bob Lane and colleague are pursuing. Dawn attended a March 27 meeting in Coolville to discuss the wells in that area. She reported that although the state has surveyed a half-mile area from the wells, residents have found evidence of "forever chemicals" as much as six miles away. It was suggested that GSC members contact state legislators with concerns, although it was noted that the state senator representing District 30, Brian Chavez, is the CEO of Deeprock Disposal Solutions. Chavez is currently completing the term left vacant when Frank Hoagland left office, and will be on the ballot in November 2024, running for a full, four-year term.
Save Ohio Parks.  At an April 8th online meeting, two sites of the Wayne National Forest were noted as presently up for leasing. One is the Marietta Unit near New Matamoras. Anne Sparks was not present today to share information about activities, but more information is available in George's report. George also mentioned his recent op-ed in The Marietta Times on the subject.
Disinformation. George also said that Dr. Randi Pokladnik has volunteered to do a program on carbon capture for GSC, citing concerns about disinformation. 
Solar Charging Bench Update - Dawn Hewitt and Adeline Bailey
Flood damage to the workings of the bench will be further assessed in May, thanks to Jay Warmke!  Good news is the signage survived!  Updated signage will be needed at the beginning of May. Rebecca Phillips volunteered to work up the June calendar of events. More volunteers are welcome. 
Pollinator Habitat Rebecca reported that although the habitat was flooded six feet up, many major plants have survived. The path has not yet been cleared of flood deposits. Rebecca says volunteers are needed to help thin some plantings. A volunteer who works at Dimex has gotten landscape edging, which will help keep out invasives and Bermuda grass. The Heritage Garden section, located in a flat area at the top above the habitat, will be developed this year.
Rebecca also reminded all of the FUUSM plant sale May 18, and asked for plant contributions and volunteers.
The meeting was adjourned at 1:50 p.m. All were invited to help set up for the Common Ground screening at 2:30pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, May 19, 2024, 12:30 p.m. in the FUUSM RE/Office building and on Zoom. 
--- Addenda ---
Reports from George Banziger to Green Sanctuary Committee
ReImagine Appalachia. RA announced a webinar on developing a workforce around restoration projects. I told Mark Krivchenia about this event, and he registered. In the federal update it was announced that the Farm Bill will be marked up in the Congress in April/May (the major focus should be on keeping the IRA funds in the bill regarding forest development). 


There was also discussion on community benefit agreements, repurposing coal plants, and research at WVU on processing rare-earth minerals from coal ash. 
Citizens Climate Lobby  (I serve as the group leader for the Marietta chapter)


We have continued our enhanced collaboration with the Mahoning Valley CCL chapter (also in OH 06). Since Bill Johnson has left his seat in the House (January 2024) to assume the presidency of YSU, we have been focusing on our two US senators. CCL-Ohio is still looking for someone to serve as liaison with Senator Sherrod Brown’s office.


I had several conversations with John Sabin, Great Lakes and (temporary) Ohio CCL Coordinator about our strong concerns about state and local issues regarding climate, such as fracking under public lands in which Save Ohio Parks is involved, in the context of CCL. He advised that we keep our CCL affiliation divorced from our advocacy for these issues and opposition to fracking in the state.  

We are still without a congressman in OH06. A few of us have been in contact with Michael Kripchak, Democratic candidate for the OH06 seat. We have commented on the policy statements on his web site, and he has responded with some impressive statements about climate issues. The special election for that seat will be in June. John Sabin recommends not discussing our interest in specific candidates at CCL events.

I discussed with John Sabin the idea of creating a small group to begin a discussion with Senator JD Vance’s office, as we did with Congressman Bill Johnson’s office, to discuss energy and climate issues. John advised that we arrange this kind of group here in Appalachian Ohio (Vance got his public name from his book about Appalachia) outside of CCL—since it involves only part of the state. 

We will be tabling at Earth Day on April 20 and will be joined by Elli Sparks, who is on the CCL national staff as Field Director. She has moved to Marietta to be with her mother. 
Organization of Clean Energy & Climate (I serve on the advisory group of the OCEC non-profit)


No word yet on the application we submitted to the Marietta Community Foundation on February 15. Results of the review should be announced soon. 


Dr. Tao is arranging a transition from Bitcoin mining as a major activity of the data center near Marietta to artificial intelligence (AI) and focusing on liquid cooling and heat capture with these data centers. 


Dr. Tao is working on grant proposals for additional applications of the heat-exchange technology in the region and for support of renewable energy to power the data centers used to generate heat at the OCEC site. He is seeking these grants from the U.S. Department of Energy programs on the decarbonization of industry.
Devola Pollinator Project 


In response to my three postings on Next Door-Devola about this project in the last four months, I have been told by Next Door that there were over 470 “views” to each posting. I now have four families interested in this project. On April 18 I delivered seeds, planting instructions, and a species list to the first family to request the seeds. I look forward to delivering the sowing materials to the remaining families who have already expressed interest and more families as word of mouth spreads the message about the project.

Injection Wells 


I have no news about the legal case Bob Lane has taken against injection well companies. I was not able to attend the March 27 meeting on this topic in Coolville. Dawn Hewitt did attend and can report on her observations of that meeting.
Save Ohio Parks & Wayne National Forest

SOP is urging those concerned about fracking under public lands to send comments to the Oil & Gas Land Management Commission about the latest “nominations” for fracking at Egypt Valley Wildlife Area and Keen Wildlife Area.


On April 8 (6 p.m.-the dinner hour and eclipse day) I attended a virtual meeting on the plans to allow leasing for oil/gas drilling at the Marietta Unit (near New Matamoras) of Wayne National Forest. I posed a question about brine waste at that meeting, which was not adequately answered. I submitted my comments on this plan to the site mentioned at that meeting. I sent my comments and the link to the Bureau of Land Management site to the GSC members this past week. 

The Marietta Times published an op-ed I wrote on this topic in their weekend edition (April 13-14).

Anne Sparks who is on the SOP Steering Committee may offer more details on SOP. 
##########
FaCTOhio  Report from Ginnie O'Neil
 FaCT continues with its faith community outreach with Earth Day activities. The video Common Ground was acquired from Ohio IP&L to distribute to FaCT Anchor churches for showings during Earth Month, this April. This occurred after the video was scheduled for a 4/21 showing at FUUSM. A DVD is available at the church for future viewings, especially where internet is not available. Might we consider sharing with other churches in the Marietta area? Or having a second showing later in the year.

A youth development initiative has been activated by FaCT with its Anchor churches following a request to use the Brine Education program funding to train FUUSM youth in delivering the training to faith communities via a virtual mode.  The idea really caught fire! FaCT is trying to recruit a college student for the summer to: 
· assist with a "youthful" update of the presentation for both virtual and in-person presentations to the public and faith groups, 
· recruit and train other youth, and
· take the show on the road or to the cybersphere. 

The Brine Ed funding has been directed to this effort and available if GSC-FUUSM wants to participate in this youth development initiative. College scholarships for internships are part of the package. 
FaCT is also requesting that FaCT Anchor churches participate in a postcard effort as part of Earth Day activities. The postcard is to stimulate public support for the passage of HB 197— Community Solar Pilot.  It is pre-addressed to Dick Stein, Chair, House Utilities Commission. FaCT is seeking signatures of Ohio voters, providing postage and mailing convenience. An information sheet is available to explain the program. 30 postcards and postage have been mailed to the Church for distribution at Earth Day events. Ginnie McNeil will make them available at the various events in Marietta during the Earth Day weekend.

FaCT continues to develop a Climate Crisis Education program with use of grant funding.  The goal is to complete it by Summer's end, 2024.  Please feel free to make suggestions to FaCT for content and formatting for this project.  

FaCT has overhauled its website to include an interactive newsletter, and updated information for Ohio faith communities. The new website address is FaCTsustain.org. A podcast series is also available, as well as replays of the monthly Guest Speaker series. Scientific White Papers to educate the faithful and others are included as well in this refreshing update. 

A highlight of FaCT's spring Speaker Series is an in-person and Zoom event at West Shore UU Church in Rocky River, Ohio (Cleveland area) on May 17th, at 7 p.m. Justin Nobel, acclaimed investigative environmental author with Rolling Stone Magazine, is promoting his newest book at this event, Petroleum-238: Big Oil's Dangerous Secret and the Grassroots Fight to Stop It.  Justin, a passionate eco-activist, is entertaining, and committed to Earth-saving. He will be accompanied by a talented musician, Pierson Keating, whose mother, April Keating, worked as a Woman Warrior for Water in WV and nudged me toward FaCT before her passing in 2019. If you can't make it in person, sign up below to Zoom in.   

https://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZUqceioqTorHNyRZzMOYEW34oeczelnkVaj
 
That's All Folks. 
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Ginnie McNeil

Submitted: 4/18/24
